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REVISED STAFF REPORT
As reported out of the Capital Budget Committee

Proposed Ordinance 2008-0345.2 passed out of committee with a “Do Pass” recommendation.  The ordinance was amended to align a 2007 budget proviso on the county’s security master plan to conform with the work of the Security Oversight Panel established in Ordinance 16007.  

SUBJECT:
AN ORDINANCE approving a $1,634,872 supplemental appropriation to make repairs at the Youth Service Center (YSC) that are needed for previously undetected flood damage.  

UPDATE:

Since the July 2 meeting, analysis has been on-going to specifically answer committee members’ questions and to further examine the items listed below.  
1. Discovery of Mold and Health Impacts – Committee members questioned how the mold growth was discovered and how it was determined that there were no health hazards for employees and the public within the facility.  Initially, Industrial Hygienists from Safety and Claims Management (located in the Human Resources Division) tested for mold spores immediately after the storm and in the two months following the storm.  Testing was done on December 19, 2006; January 3, 2007, January 8, 2007 and February 13, 2007.  The testing was accomplished by taking moisture readings in walls and by taking air samples that are designed to collect airborne aerosols, including mold spore.  The sample filters collected were sent to the Environmental Microbiology Laboratory (located in Bothell) for analysis.  The inside mold spore concentrations overall were significantly less than the mold spore concentrations outside the building, indicating that there was not a problem with mold.  These reports are quite lengthy and are available upon request; however, Attachment 8 is a sample graph from a report showing the difference between indoor and outdoor airborne mold spores.  
FMD believed that the initial clean-up, repairs and drying processes had addressed the flood damages.  However, the presence of mold growth is usually identified either by sight or smell.  According to Executive staff, building employees identified musty smells and potential mold growth in this way and reported occurrences to FMD.  In response, additional testing was done by Safety and Claims Management in August, 2007.  Attachment 9 to this report is a letter discussing the results of that test.  The Safety and Health Administrator again concluded that there was no indication of significant airborne mold spores in the interior of the building as compared to outdoor mold spore counts.  Consequently, since the spores were undisturbed and not airborne, Safety and Claims Management has concluded that no health hazard exists for building occupants.  It should be noted that as mold mitigation repairs continue, employees will be relocated and construction areas will be cordoned off from occupied areas in the facility.  
2. Cost Estimates – Since the last meeting of the committee, FMD staff have provided the cost detail used to develop the estimated construction appropriation of $1.6 million.  The MACC
 matrix includes contractor and design estimates, moving and relocation costs, county project management estimates and contingency funding.  The methodology used to develop the project costs uses weighting factors to standardize the estimates based on such factors as market conditions, project difficulty, degrees of risk and subcontracting.  Staff met to discuss the calculations which appear to be reasonably estimated.  
As noted previously, Executive staff have stressed that it is anticipated that insurance reimbursements will be used to complete the necessary repairs and cover all other activities associated with the project, such as tenant relocation and security needs.  Should insurance reimbursements not support the repair expenditures, other revenues will need to be identified to pay for the project.  If such a shortfall occurs, the Executive will forward legislation that will reprioritize planned Building Repair and Replacement capital projects and propose disappropriations equal to the shortfall.  Another option could be a supplemental appropriation, but that is not currently anticipated.  
3. Procurement Processes – Council staff asked for and FMD provided a copy of the bid contract for disaster recovery and emergent repairs for the YSC.  The King County Procurement and Contract Services Section handled the bidding process and the contract processes were followed, with sealed bids opened in September 2007.  
4. Construction Schedule – The project is scheduled for completion in November of this year.  Council staff has confirmed that there have been no changes in the schedule and that the project will move forward as anticipated.  
Striking and Title Amendments

The 2007 budget ordinance, Ordinance 15652, was amended in November 2007 to create a $307,381 Security Master Plan.  CIP Project 395828 was restricted by a proviso stating that none of the funds would be expended for conducting a security study of the King County Courthouse and that initial survey results would be provided to the Council by June 30, 2008.  

Subsequent to approval of this proviso, the Council adopted Ordinance 16007 that established a Security Oversight Panel comprised of Council, Executive, Courts, Sheriff, Public Health and others to do this work.  The ordinance also provided for an implementation plan for security in downtown Seattle facilities.  

The project scope has been expanded and the Panel has taken responsibility for the implementation of Courthouse security upgrades oversight and the review of countywide facilities security – including hiring a security consultant to help assess and guide the work.  The striking and title amendments will change the original proviso to reflect the current work of the Panel by modifying the scope of the study to align with the new security policies adopted in Ordinance 16007 – most notably including the Courthouse in the facilities examined by the Panel.  Additionally, the original date will change to allow for two phases of reporting – a Phase I report due on December 1, 2008 detailing assessment of security needs at county worksites and a Phase II report due June 31, 2009 to brief members on an implementation plan for security enhancements.  There is no fiscal impact, as the study will be completed within the original expenditure authority.  
SUMMARY:
Proposed Ordinance 2008-0345, if approved, would provide for the remediation of mold and other water damage resulting from the 2006 flood of the Youth Service Center (YSC) facility located at 12th and Alder.  Environmental consultants hired by the county’s insurer have identified mold and water damage under finished flooring materials, in mastics
, on wallboard, in cabinetry, behind laminated surfaces and in other areas of the facility.  
It is anticipated that insurance reimbursements will cover the costs associated with this supplemental request.  Should the repairs not be completely supported by these reimbursements, the Executive will reprioritize the planned capital projects and propose disappropriations equal to the shortfall.  The funding authorized by this request will cover only flood related damage; it will not cover maintenance or other repairs at the YSC facility.  
In September of last year, the Council appropriated $810,466 for clean-up of this facility.  This request, if approved, will bring the total costs invested in YSC repairs to $2,445,338.  These repairs are not in lieu of plans to replace the Alder Tower and Alder Wing, but are to allow for flood repairs to continue use of the facility until a decision is made regarding possible redevelopment of the site.  
BACKGROUND:

A December 2006 “Hanukah Eve” wind storm caused flooding in the Youth Service Center.  As reported at that time, the flood waters saturated ground level carpeted areas, soaked the lower portions of gypsum walls, buckled the wood gym floor, shorted-out elevator controls and fire alarm panels, damaged stored goods and supplies, and totaled two cars – all of requiring an emergency response of man power and equipment to ensure continuous habitability of the facility.  
In response, the Council passed Ordinance 15898 appropriating $810,466 to repair the damage.  These costs were offset by reimbursements from both the county's insurer and FEMA
, requiring $178,966 in Current Expense (CX) funding to bridge the gap in costs.  
The Executive has provided the following chronological account of responses to the Hanukah Eve storm funded by the initial appropriation:

Hanukah Eve Flooding Major Milestones
· Hanukah Eve Storm 
December 2006

· Emergency work completed
January 2007

· Moisture/mold intrusion suspected
April 2007

· Council appropriation 
August 2007

· FM Global Report – complete assessment
of needed work
September 2007

· Additional work begins
November 2007

· Medical Clinic phase 1 completed 
February 2008
· Kitchen completed 
May 2008
The initial response did not suggest that additional needs – beyond the emergency appropriation – would be required.  

ANALYSIS:

Since the initial appropriation was made to address immediate, known damage from the storm, Safety and Claims Management responded to and investigated for the possible presence of mold in the facility.  Additionally, the county’s insurer – FM Global –retained a consultant, AMEC Earth and Environmental, Inc., to conduct mold and moisture assessments.  These actions were taken to determine whether building materials had been fully repaired.  AMEC provided a report recommending that certain work be conducted.  Attachment 4 is the report summary that details assessment of the YSC.  The requested supplemental appropriation is in response to report recommendations.  
The following table shows the initial and anticipated repairs due to mold and moisture at the YSC:

Table 1.  Flood Related Repairs

	Initial Repairs
	Proposed Repairs

	Pump out water
	Remove gypsum wall board

	Debris/carpet removal
	Remove cove base to 1 foot above floor

	Dehumidification of spaces
	Remove and sanitize delaminated skim coat

	Electrical Repairs
	Remove damaged vinyl floor tile and sanitize

	Elevator Circuit Board Replacement
	Remove carpet squares and sanitize floors


In summary, the AMEC report observed patterns in flooded areas including:  1) suspected visible mold growth present on lower walls behind cove base where the original cove base was left in place;  2) vinyl floor tiles and vinyl floor sheeting delaminated or cracked concealing musty orders and moisture; and  3) carpet squares installed before the flood that were left in place in the basement and first floor concealing suspected mold growth, odors and moisture.  These repairs have been identified as flood related.  
No additional repairs to the facility are planned.  Maintenance or other repair projects will not be performed unless they are minimal or related to life/safety issues.  Identified plumbing, HVAC, and electrical system problems have been put on hold pending further policy decisions concerning the facility.  
Total Costs of Flood Repairs
TSE, an architectural, engineering, and planning firm, was hired by FMD to estimate the construction costs to implement the AMEC recommendations.  In addition to these estimates, costs were added for moving, telephone, data communication, tenant relocation lease, security, asbestos abatement, and county design and administration.  

The total cost to repair the flood damage to the YSC is now $2,445,338.  The Council approved $810,466 in Ordinance 15898 for initial immediate, known damage from the 2006 storm in 2007.  Table 2 below shows the total amounts and funding sources for Project 395771, YSC Storm Damages:
Table 2.  Total Costs for Flood Repairs
	Funding Source
	Ordinance 15898
	PO 2008-0345
	Total

	CX
	$178,966
	0
	$   178,966

	Insurance
	412,750
	$1,634,872
	2,047,622

	FEMA
	218,750
	0
	218,750

	Sub-Total
	$810,466
	$1,634,872
	$2,445,338


As shown above, it is anticipated that insurance reimbursements will cover the $1.635 million associated with this supplemental request.  Should the repairs not be completely supported by these reimbursements, the Executive will reprioritize planned Building Repair and Replacement capital projects and propose disappropriations equal to the shortfall.  However, such a reprioritization is not anticipated at this time.  
Project Schedule

Attachment 5 is a project schedule and shows the intent to complete all flood related repairs by November 12, 2008.  Executive staff has noted that to continue with repairs and to avoid any work stoppage, Major Maintenance Reserve Fund (MMRF) contingency dollars have been used to execute a work order.  The MMRF contingency project approved in the 2008 budget supplements all major maintenance projects on an as needed basis.  The insurance reimbursements will repay the MMRF contingency as they are received.  
Actual Repairs

Actual repairs to the YSC will be performed using standard procurement methods to complete the work.  FMD has obtained a contractor via an open bid process for work order contractors and a floor specialty contractor.  FMD building services personnel were used for some of the demolition work.  
It should be noted that the insurance company has an onsite coordinator who works with FMD and the contractor to determine the work required to mediate the flood damage – as the work is performed.  Consequently, only ancillary work such as painting will be considered.  Any costs for this work will most likely be included in the Executive’s reprioritization work, as needed.  
Health Threat Status
According to the Executive, the Safety and Claims Section of HRD is responsible for the determination of any health threat.  They have said that the current facility does not present a health impact.  The mold and moisture is encapsulated under the flooring or inside the gypsum wall board.  If the material is not disturbed, there is no impact.  All necessary precautions are taken during the remediation work to protect the employees, i.e. relocation, plastic covering of doorways.  According to Safety and Claims Management, increased temperatures should have no impact on mold exposures.  Testing was conducted in August 2007 and no elevated airborne mold was detected.  
Long Term Needs for YSC
Three buildings comprise the YSC – the Alder Tower, the Alder Wing, and the Juvenile Detention Center.  The detention facility, built in 1952, was rebuilt in 1992.  The Alder Wing, constructed in 1951 was renovated in 1972 when the Alder Tower was constructed.  Neither the Tower nor the Wing has received major upgrades in the past 36 years, although some maintenance has occurred.  
Both buildings are not functional for recent changes in juvenile justice practices – such as linkages to services – and are aged, past their useful life, and proposed for redevelopment in the Superior Court’s Targeted Operational Master Plan (OMP).  Although current conditions are difficult, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) has stated that on-going maintenance costs will continue to rise for these facilities and that replacement of electrical, plumbing, and HVAC systems would cost an estimated $20 million.  
Consequently, a new building proposal may be a wise choice to meet these needs, rather than to continue major investments in the two buildings.  The Superior Court Facility Master Plan (FMP) – scheduled in September 2008 – will offer replacement scenarios and examine funding strategies for the future.  
REASONABLENESS:

This supplemental funding request supports the identified remediation to mitigate mold and water damage from the 2006 flooding of the facility.  Proposed Ordinance 2008-0345, as amended, would allow necessary repairs for flood damage at the facility and thus would be a reasonable business decision for the county.  
� Maximum Allowable Construction Cost


� In the building trade, mastic is defined as an adhesive or sealant material such as a pasty form of cement used for filling holes in masonry or plaster.


� Federal Emergency Management Agency
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